
Speech: Spring Statement 2018: Philip
Hammond’s speech

Mr Speaker.

I am pleased to introduce to the House the first Spring Statement.

The UK was the only major economy to make hundreds of tax and spending
changes twice a year.

And major international organisations and UK professional bodies alike have
been pressing for change.

In 2016 I took the decision to move to a single fiscal event in the Autumn.

Giving greater certainty to families and businesses ahead of the new
financial year.

And allowing more time for stakeholder and parliamentary engagement on
potential fiscal changes.

Today’s statement will update the House on the economic and fiscal position.

Report progress on announcements made at the two budgets last year.

And launch further consultations ahead of Budget 2018, as set out today in my
Written Ministerial Statement.

I won’t be producing a Red Book today Mr Speaker.

[political content removed]

Mr Speaker.

I am pleased today to report to the House on a UK economy that has grown in
every year since 2010.

And under Conservative Leadership now has a manufacturing sector enjoying its
longest unbroken run of growth for fifty years.

An economy which has added 3 million jobs.

And seen:

every single region of the UK with higher employment and lower
unemployment than in 2010
seen the wages of the lowest paid up by almost 7% above inflation since
April 2015
[political content removed]

Solid progress towards building an economy that works for everyone.
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[political content removed]

I, meanwhile, am at my most positively Tigger-like.

As I contemplate a country which faces the future with unique strengths.

Our language is the global language of business.

Our legal system is the jurisdiction of choice for commerce.

We host the world’s most global city, and its international finance and
professional services capital.

Our companies are in the vanguard of the technological revolution.

While our world-class universities are delivering the breakthrough
discoveries and inventions that are powering it.

British culture and talent reaches huge audiences across the globe.

And our tech sector is attracting skills and capital from the four corners of
the earth.

With a new tech business being founded somewhere in the UK every hour.

Producing world-class products including apps like TransferWise, CityMapper,

And Matt Hancock.

Mr Speaker.

Today the OBR delivers its second report for the fiscal year 2017-18.

And I thank Robert Chote and his team for their work.

It forecasts more jobs.

Rising real wages.

Declining inflation.

A falling deficit.

And a shrinking debt.

The economy grew by 1.7% in 2017, compared to 1.5% forecast at the Budget.

And the OBR have revised up their forecast for 2018 from 1.4% to 1.5%.

Forecast growth is then unchanged at 1.3% in 2019 and 20, before picking up
to 1.4% in 21 and 1.5% in 22.

That’s the OBR’s forecast Mr Speaker.

But forecasts are there to be beaten.



As a nation, we did it in 2017.

And we should make it our business to do so again!

Our remarkable jobs story is set to continue.

With the OBR forecasting more jobs in every year of this parliament.

And over 500,000 more people enjoying the security of a regular pay-packet by
2022.

I am pleased to report that the OBR expect inflation, which is currently
above target at 3%.

To fall back to target over the next 12 months.

Meaning that real wage growth is expected to be positive from the first
quarter of 18-19, and to increase steadily thereafter.

Mr Speaker.

I reported in the Autumn that borrowing was due to fall in every year of the
forecast.

And debt to fall as a share of GDP from 2018-19.

The OBR confirms this today.

And further revises down debt and borrowing in every year.

Borrowing is now forecast to be £45.2 billion this year.

£4.7bn lower than forecast in November.

And £108bn lower than in 2010.

[political content removed]

As a percentage of GDP, borrowing is forecast to be 2.2% in 17-18.

Falling to 1.8% in 18-19, 1.6% in 19-20, then 1.3%, 1.1% and finally 0.9% in
‘22-‘23.

Meaning that in 18-19 we will run a small current surplus, borrowing only for
capital investment.

And we are forecast to meet our cyclically adjusted borrowing target in
‘20-21 with £15.4bn headroom to spare.

Broadly as forecast at the Budget.

Mr Speaker,

The more favourable outlook for borrowing means the debt forecast is nearly
1% lower than in November.



Peaking at 85.6% of GDP in 17-18.

And then falling to 85.5% in 18-19, then 85.1%, 82.1%, 78.3%, and finally
77.9% in 2022-23.

The first sustained fall in debt in 17 years.

A turning point in the nation’s recovery from the financial crisis of a
decade ago.

Light at the end of the tunnel.

Another step on the road to rebuilding the public finances [political content
removed]

[political content removed]

Mr Speaker.

In Autumn 2016, I changed the fiscal rules to give us more flexibility to
adopt a balanced approach to repairing the public finances.

Reducing debt.

Not for some ideological reason.

But to secure our economy against future shocks.

Because we [political content removed] are not so naïve as to think we have
abolished the economic cycle.

Because we want to see taxpayers’ money funding our schools and hospitals,
not wasted on debt interest.

And because we want to give the next generation a fair chance.

But I do not agree with those who argue that every available penny must be
used to reduce the deficit.

And nor do I agree with the fiscal fantasists [political content removed] who
argue that every available penny should be spent immediately.

We will continue to deliver a balanced approach.

Balancing debt reduction against the need for investment in Britain’s future.

Support to hard-working families through lower taxes.

And our commitment to our public services.

Judge me by my record, Mr Speaker [political content removed].

Since Autumn Statement 2016, I have committed to £60 billion of new spending.

Shared between long-term investment in Britain’s future.



And support for our public services.

With almost £9 billion extra for our NHS and our social care system.

£4bn going into the NHS in 18/19 alone.

And as I promised at the Autumn Budget.

More to come if, as I hope, management and Unions reach an agreement on a pay
modernisation deal for our nation’s Nurses and Agenda for Change staff.

Who have worked tirelessly since the Autumn in very challenging circumstances
to provide the NHS care that we all value so highly.

£2.2 billion more on education and skills.

And £31 billion going to fund infrastructure, R&D and housing through the
National Productivity Investment Fund.

Taking public investment in our schools, hospitals, and infrastructure in
this parliament to its highest sustained level in 40 years.

And at the same time we have cut taxes for 31 million working people by
raising the personal allowance again in line with our manifesto commitment.

Taking more than 4 million people out of tax altogether since 2010.

Freezing fuel duty for an eighth successive year, taking the saving for a
typical car driver to £850 [political content removed].

And raising the National Living Wage to £7.83 from next month, giving the
lowest paid in our society a well-deserved pay rise of over £2,000 for a
full-time worker since 2016.

Mr Speaker.

Since becoming Chancellor, I have provided an extra £11 billion of funding
for 2018/19.

To help with short-term public spending pressures.

And to invest in Britain’s future.

In the longer term, I can confirm that, at this year’s Budget I will set an
overall path for public spending for 2020 and beyond.

With a detailed Spending Review to take place in 2019.

To allocate funding between Departments.

That is how responsible people Budget.

First you work out what you can afford.



Then you decide what your priorities are.

And then you allocate between them.

And if, in the Autumn, the public finances continue to reflect the
improvements that today’s report hints at.

Then, in accordance with our balanced approach, and using the flexibility
provided by the fiscal rules.

I would have capacity to enable further increases in public spending and
investment in the years ahead.

While continuing to drive value for money to ensure that not a single penny
of precious taxpayers’ money is wasted.

A balanced approach.

Getting our debt down.

Supporting our public services.

Investing in our nation’s future.

Keeping taxes low.

Building a Britain fit for the future.

And an economy that works for everyone.

Updates since the Budget.

Mr Speaker.

There is much still to do.

Since Autumn 2016 we have set out our plan to back the enterprise and
ambition of British business and the hard work of the British people.

A plan to unleash our creators and our innovators.

Our inventors and our discoverers.

To embrace the new technologies of the future.

And to deliver the skills we will need to benefit from them.

To tackle our long-standing productivity challenges.

And to say more loudly than ever that our economy will remain open and
outward-looking.

Confident to compete with the best in the world.

We choose to champion those who create the jobs and the wealth on which our



prosperity and our public services both depend.

Not to demonise them.

Mr Speaker,

[political content removed]

The market economy embraces talent and creates opportunity.

Provides jobs for millions and the tax revenues that underpin our public
services.

So we will go on supporting British businesses.

We are reducing business rates by over £10 billion.

And we committed at Autumn Budget 2017 to move to triennial revaluations from
2022.

Today I am pleased to announce that we will bring forward the next business
rates revaluation to 2021 and make the triennial reviews from that date.

We will launch a Call for Evidence to understand how best we can help the
UK’s least productive businesses to learn from, and catch-up with, the most
productive.

And another on how we can eliminate the continuing scourge of late payments –
a key ask from small business.

Because Mr Speaker, we are the champions of small businesses and the
entrepreneur.

Since the Budget, we have made substantial progress in our negotiations with
the European Union.

To deliver a Brexit that supports British jobs, businesses and prosperity.

And I look forward to another important step forward at the European Council
next week.

But we will continue to prepare for all eventualities.

And today my RHF the Chief Secretary is publishing the Departmental
allocations of over £1.5 billion of Brexit preparation funding for 2018-19
which I announced at the Autumn Budget.

Our Modern Industrial Strategy sets out our plan to keep Britain at the
forefront of new technologies.

With the biggest increase in public R&D spending for four decades.

Much of this new technology depends on high-speed broadband.



And today I can make the first allocations of the £190 million local full
fibre challenge fund announced at Autumn Budget and confirm £25 million for
the first 5G testbeds.

As our economy changes, we must ensure people have the skills they need to
seize the opportunities ahead.

So we’ve committed over £500 million a year to T-Levels, the most ambitious
post-16 reforms in 70 years.

And from next month £50 million will be available to help employers prepare
for the rollout of T-Level work placements.

Last week, the Education Secretary and I chaired the first meeting of the
National Retraining Partnership between Government, the TUC and the CBI.

And I can re-assure the House, Mr Speaker.

[political content removed]

But there was a clear and shared commitment to training, to prepare the
British people for a better future ahead.

And next month our £29 million construction skills fund will open for bids to
fund up to 20 construction skills villages around the country.

We’re committed as a government to delivering 3 million apprenticeship starts
by 2020 with the support of business through the apprenticeship levy.

But we recognise the challenges the new system presents to some small
businesses looking to employ an apprentice.

So I can announce today that my Right Honourable Friend the Education
Secretary will release up to £80 million of funding to support those small
businesses in engaging an apprentice.

We publish a consultation on improving the way the tax system supports self-
funded training by employees and the self-employed.

And because we currently understand more about the economic pay-back from
investing in our infrastructure than we do about investment in our people.

I have asked the ONS to work with us on developing a more sophisticated
measure of human capital.

So that future investment can be better targeted.

Mr Speaker, we’re undertaking the largest road building programme since the
‘70s.

As Transport Secretary, I gave the green light to fund the new bridge across
the River Mersey in 2011.

And I was delighted to see it open late last year.



The largest infrastructure project in Europe, Crossrail, is due to open in
just 9 months’ time.

We’re making progress on our plans to deliver the Cambridge-Milton Keynes-
Oxford Corridor.

We’re devolving powers and budgets to elected mayors across the Northern
Powerhouse and Midlands Engine.

We’re in negotiations for city deals with Stirling and Clackmannanshire, Tay
Cities, Borderlands, North Wales, Mid Wales, and Belfast.

And today we invite proposals from cities across England for the £840 million
fund I announced at the Budget to deliver on their local transport
priorities.

As part of our plans to spread growth and opportunity to all parts of this
United Kingdom.

And at the heart of our plan for building an economy that works for everyone
is our commitment to tackle the challenges in our housing market.

With an investment programme of £44 billion to raise housing supply to
300,000 a year by the mid-2020s.

And today I can update the House.

We are working currently, with my Right Honourable Friend the Housing
Minister, with 44 authorities who have bid into the £4.1 billion Housing
Infrastructure Fund, to unlock homes in areas of high demand.

We are concluding housing deals with ambitious authorities who have agreed to
deliver above their Local Housing Need.

And I can announce today that we have just agreed a deal with the West
Midlands to have committed to deliver 215,000 homes by 2030-31, facilitated
by a £100 million grant from the Land Remediation Fund.

And my Right Honourable Friend the Housing Minister will make further
announcements on the over the next few days on the Housing Infrastructure
Fund.

We will more than double the size of the Housing Growth Partnership with
Lloyds Banking Group to £220 million, to help providing additional finance
for small builders.

And London will receive an additional £1.7 billion to deliver a further
26,000 affordable homes, including homes for social rent, taking total
affordable housing delivery in London to over 116,000 by the end of 2021-22.

Mr Speaker, my Right Honourable Friend for West Dorset has outlined his
initial findings on the gap between planning permissions granted and housing
completions.



In a letter which I have placed in the Library of the House.

And I look forward to his full report at the Budget.

And I am delighted to inform the House that an estimated 60,000 First Time
Buyers have already benefited from the Stamp Duty relief I announced at the
Autumn Budget.

[political content removed]

In the Autumn, we published a paper on taxing large digital businesses in the
global economy.

And today we follow up with a publication that explores potential solutions.

And I look forward to discussing this issue with G20 Finance Ministers in
Buenos Aires at the weekend.

We also publish a call for evidence on how online platforms can help their
users to pay the right amount of tax.

We will consult on a new VAT collection mechanism for online sales.

To ensure that the VAT consumers pay actually reaches the Treasury.

And we will call for evidence, too, on how to encourage cashless and digital
payments, while ensuring cash remains available to those who need it.

Mr Speaker.

This government is determined that our generation should leave the natural
environment in a better state than we found it.

And improve the quality of the air we breathe.

So we will publish a call for evidence on whether the use of non-agricultural
red diesel tax relief contributes to poor air quality in urban areas.

And following our successful intervention to incentivise green taxis, we’ll
help the Great British White Van driver go green with a consultation on
reduced VED rates for the cleanest vans.

And follow up on the vital issue of plastic littering and the threat to our
oceans.

With a call for evidence to support us in delivering on our vow to tackle
this complex issue.

It will look at the whole supply chain for single use plastics.

At alternative materials.

Reusable options.



And recycling opportunities.

And it will look at how the tax system can help drive the technological
progress and behavioural change we need.

Not as a way of raising revenue.

But as a way of changing behaviour.

And encouraging innovation.

We’ll commit to investing to develop new, greener, products and processes.

Funded from the revenues that are raised.

And as a downpayment Mr Speaker, we’ll award £20m now from existing
departmental budgets to businesses and universities, to stimulate new
thinking and rapid solutions in this area during the call for evidence.

Mr Speaker,

We are delivering on our plan.

With a balanced approach.

Restoring the public finances.

Investing in our economy and our public services.

Raising productivity through our modern industrial strategy.

Building the homes our people need.

Tackling the environmental challenges that threaten our future.

Embracing technological change, seizing the opportunities ahead.

As we build our vision of a country that works for everyone.

An economy where prosperity and opportunity are in reach of all.

Wherever they live.

Whatever their gender, colour, creed or background.

Where talent and hard work alone determine success.

A beacon of enterprise and innovation.

An outward looking, free-trading nation.

One that is confident that our best days lie ahead of us.

A force for good in the world.



A country we can all be proud to pass on to our children.

And, I commend this statement to the House.

News story: Pioneering treatment could
save limbs on the battlefield

Biomedical engineers are pioneering a new technique for treating injured
limbs which could reduce amputations after battlefield injuries.

The technique has been developed by researchers at the University of
Strathclyde, Glasgow and funded by the Defence Science and Technology
Laboratory (Dstl) through the Defence and Security Accelerator.

Created in response to the experiences of Iraq and Afghanistan, where
improvised explosive devices caused traumatic injury, the three-stage
approach is a brand-new technique that brings together kit that can be used
in the field, with highly specialised solutions once the patient is evacuated
to a hospital.

A novel tourniquet is applied to the limb, which applies pressure at
different points, reducing pressure and damage to specific areas. A cooling
‘sock’ is then wrapped around the tissue, to preserve it from further damage
until the casualty can be evacuated to a care facility. Once at a hospital,
the limb is placed inside a protective ‘box’, which can sustain the area
while doctors attempt repairs. The box has specially decontaminated air to
reduce infection, and continually supplies the affected area with blood.

Weighing only five kilogrammes, the technology is specially designed for
deployment on operations, and used by combat medics. The system could also be
used in a non-military setting, for example natural disasters or remote
locations.

Following successful trials, the system is set to be available commercially,
and could one day form part of the medical kit in every frontline unit.

Dr Neal Smith, Capability Adviser, Medical Sciences, from Dstl, said:

While this technique may not be right for every injury, it is a
hugely important innovation that could save the limbs of many more
of those affected. It’s a fantastic example of where we work with
academics to fund life-changing research which has been turned into
a product to improve the quality of life of those injured in
service.
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Professor Terry Gourlay, Head of the Department of Biomedical Engineering at
Strathclyde University, said:

We looked at every stage of the journey an injured soldier follows
after injury to ensure our solution was designed specifically for
them.

The system we have developed is essentially a life-support system
for the limb which gives doctors precious time to attempt to repair
damage while ensuring the safety of the patient.

Professor Gourlay’s team also pioneered the blood salvaging technique known
as HemoSep, which allows blood lost in surgery to be transfused directly back
to the patient, reducing the need to donated blood. A military version of the
HemoSep project was also funded by Dstl.

Find out more about our Protecting Our People Programme.

Statement to Parliament: PM Commons
statement on Salisbury incident: 12
March 2018

With permission, Mr Speaker, I would like to update the House on the incident
in Salisbury – and the steps we are taking to investigate what happened and
to respond to this reckless and despicable act.

Last week my Rt Hon Friends, the Foreign and Home Secretaries, set out the
details of events as they unfolded on Sunday the 4th of March.

I am sure the whole House will want to once again pay tribute to the bravery
and professionalism of our emergency services and armed forces in responding
to this incident, as well as the doctors and nurses who are now treating
those affected.

Our thoughts, in particular, are with Detective Sergeant Nick Bailey who
remains in a serious but stable condition. In responding to this incident, he
exemplified the duty and courage that define our emergency services; and in
which our whole nation takes the greatest pride.

Mr Speaker, I want to pay tribute to the fortitude and calmness with which
people in Salisbury have responded to these events and to thank all those who
have come forward to assist the police with their investigation.

This incident has, of course, caused considerable concern across the
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community. Following the discovery of traces of nerve agent in Zizzi’s
restaurant and The Mill pub, the Chief Medical Officer issued further
precautionary advice. But as Public Health England have made clear, the risk
to public health is low.

Mr Speaker, I share the impatience of this House and the country at large to
bring those responsible to justice – and to take the full range of
appropriate responses against those who would act against our country in this
way.

But as a nation that believes in justice and the rule of law, it is essential
that we proceed in the right way – led not by speculation but by the
evidence.

That is why we have given the police the space and time to carry out their
investigation properly.

Hundreds of officers have been working around the clock – together with
experts from our armed forces – to sift and assess all the available
evidence; to identify crime scenes and decontamination sites and to follow
every possible lead to find those responsible.

That investigation continues and we must allow the police to continue with
their work.

Mr Speaker, this morning I chaired a meeting of the National Security Council
in which we considered the information so far available. As is normal, the
Council was updated on the assessment and intelligence picture, as well as
the state of the investigation.

It is now clear that Mr Skripal and his daughter were poisoned with a
military-grade nerve agent of a type developed by Russia.

This is part of a group of nerve agents known as ‘Novichok’.

Based on the positive identification of this chemical agent by world-leading
experts at the Defence Science and Technology Laboratory at Porton Down; our
knowledge that Russia has previously produced this agent and would still be
capable of doing so; Russia’s record of conducting state-sponsored
assassinations; and our assessment that Russia views some defectors as
legitimate targets for assassinations; the Government has concluded that it
is highly likely that Russia was responsible for the act against Sergei and
Yulia Skripal.

Mr Speaker, there are therefore only two plausible explanations for what
happened in Salisbury on the 4th of March.

Either this was a direct act by the Russian State against our country.

Or the Russian government lost control of this potentially catastrophically
damaging nerve agent and allowed it to get into the hands of others.

This afternoon my Rt Hon Friend the Foreign Secretary has summoned the



Russian Ambassador to the Foreign and Commonwealth Office and asked him to
explain which of these two possibilities it is – and therefore to account for
how this Russian-produced nerve agent could have been deployed in Salisbury
against Mr Skripal and his daughter.

My Rt Hon Friend has stated to the Ambassador that the Russian Federation
must immediately provide full and complete disclosure of the Novichok
programme to the Organisation for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons.

And he has requested the Russian Government’s response by the end of
tomorrow.

Mr Speaker, this action has happened against a backdrop of a well-established
pattern of Russian State aggression.

Russia’s illegal annexation of Crimea was the first time since the Second
World War that one sovereign nation has forcibly taken territory from another
in Europe.

Russia has fomented conflict in the Donbas, repeatedly violated the national
airspace of several European countries, and mounted a sustained campaign of
cyber espionage and disruption. This has included meddling in elections, and
hacking the Danish Ministry of Defence and the Bundestag, among many others.

During his recent State of the Union address, President Putin showed video
graphics of missile launches, flight trajectories and explosions, including
the modelling of attacks on the United States with a series of warheads
impacting in Florida.

While the extra-judicial killing of terrorists and dissidents outside Russia
were given legal sanction by the Russian Parliament in 2006.

And of course Russia used radiological substances in its barbaric assault on
Mr Litvenenko. We saw promises to assist the investigation then, but they
resulted in denial and obfuscation – and the stifling of due process and the
rule of law.
Mr Speaker, following Mr Litvinenko’s death we expelled Russian diplomats,
suspended security co-operation, broke off bilateral plans on visas, froze
the assets of the suspects and put them on international extradition lists.
And these measures remain in place.

Furthermore our commitment to collective defence and security through NATO
remains as strong as ever in the face of Russian behaviour.

Indeed our armed forces have a leading role in NATO’s Enhanced Forward
Presence with British troops leading a multinational battlegroup in Estonia.

We have led the way in securing tough sanctions against the Russian economy.

And we have at all stages worked closely with our allies and we will continue
to do so.

We must now stand ready to take much more extensive measures.



Mr Speaker, on Wednesday we will consider in detail the response from the
Russian State.

Should there be no credible response, we will conclude that this action
amounts to an unlawful use of force by the Russian State against the United
Kingdom.

And I will come back to this House and set out the full range of measures
that we will take in response.

Mr Speaker, this attempted murder using a weapons-grade nerve agent in a
British town was not just a crime against the Skripals.

It was an indiscriminate and reckless act against the United Kingdom, putting
the lives of innocent civilians at risk.

And we will not tolerate such a brazen attempt to murder innocent civilians
on our soil.

I commend this Statement to the House.

Press release: Chair appointed to lead
review of press sustainability in the
UK

Since 2001 UK newspaper circulation has halved and over 200 local newspapers
have closed their doors since 2005. With a rapidly changing media world, news
reaches people through many new channels, and existing publications have
often had to compete with digital media.

Terms of reference published today outline how the Cairncross review will
investigate the overall state of the market, threats to financial
sustainability, the role and impact of digital search engines and social
media platforms, how content and data flows are operated and managed and the
role of digital advertising.

Speaking at the Oxford Media Convention, Secretary of State for Digital,
Culture, Media and Sport Matt Hancock said:

Although the internet has been an immense force for good, it has
torn apart the established order and raised real questions about
the sustainability and profitability of traditional journalism.

Dame Frances Cairncross will bring her experience in journalism and
academia to tackle these issues with a view to examine the press
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and protect the future of high quality journalism.

Dame Frances Cairncross said:

Having spent much of my working life as a journalist, and seen how
the digital revolution has changed both the fortunes of newspapers
and the opportunities for distributing news, I am excited to be
undertaking this review.

This is both a challenging and an exciting time for the press, both
locally and nationally, and I hope the review will clarify both
ways to ensure the future of high quality journalism and the
options for public policy.

Dame Frances Cairncross will be supported by a panel of experts which
includes experts in the fields of journalism, academia, advertising and
technology. The panel will act in an advisory capacity, with the review’s
final report and recommendations being determined by and issued in the name
of the chair. The panel includes: Peter Wright, Matt Rogerson, Ashley
Highfield, Geraldine Allinson, Mimi Turner, Douglas McCabe, Stephen Woodford,
Akshat Rathi, Polly Curtis, and Azeem Azhar.

As well as identifying challenges, the review will make recommendations on
what industry and government action can be taken, with a final report
expected later this year.

Note to editors:

Dame Frances Cairncross is a former economic journalist, author and academic
administrator. She is currently Chair of the Court of Heriot-Watt University
and a Trustee at the Natural History Museum. Dame Frances was Rector of
Exeter College, Oxford University; a senior editor on The Economist; and
principal economic columnist for the Guardian. In 2014 she was made a Dame of
the British Empire for services to education. She is the author of a number
of books, including “The Death of Distance: How the Communications Revolution
is Changing our Lives” and “Costing the Earth: The Challenge for Governments,
the Opportunities for Business”. Dame Frances is married to financial
journalist Hamish McRae.

Advisory panel members:

Jo Adetunji

Jo Adetunji is a journalist and Deputy Editor at The Conversation UK, a
comment and analysis website that delivers evidence-based, accessible
journalism by experts from universities across the UK and Europe. The
Conversation aims to bridge the gap between academic knowledge and the public
via a newsroom of editors. Jo has worked in more traditional media as a
reporter for The Guardian, covering stories from UK knife crime to live
blogging the Arab Spring, and has also written for The Independent. She



recently contributed to Philanthropic Journalism Funding in the UK, a report
commissioned by the European Journalism Centre, and was an interviewer for
the latest round of the Journalism Diversity Fund. She holds a degree in the
History of Art from The Courtauld Institute of Art in London.

Geraldine Allinson

Geraldine is the Chairman of the KM Media Group, part of Iliffe Media. KM is
a Local Multimedia business that serves the people and organisations of Kent
through Newspapers, Radio, Online and more recently local TV. The company
employs award winning journalists and has highly trusted brands within its
stable of products. Through online, print and broadcast KM reaches over 1
million people each week. Geraldine has been with KM Media Group since 1993
and became its Chairman in 2006. Prior to this she worked for Northcliffe
Newspapers and the Midland News Association. She is currently a Non-executive
Director at the PA Group (parent company of the Press Association), Director
of the Radiocentre and a Director of the News Media Association (NMA).
Previous industry positions include: President of the Newspaper Society,
Chairman of the Independent Publishers Forum and the Weekly Independent
Newspaper Association.

Azeem Azhar

Azeem runs Exponential View, a newsletter looking at how our world is
changing in the face of the accelerating pace of technology. This is built on
the back of 20 years as an entrepreneur, corporate innovator and journalist.
He is currently senior adviser to the Chief Technology & Innovation Officer
at Accenture, focusing on frontier technologies. Azeem advises Harvard
Business Review, the Huxley Summit and several founders of disruptive
technology firms. He lives in London with his wife and three children.

Polly Curtis

Polly Curtis joined HuffPost UK in August 2017 as Editor-in-Chief with 17
years of media industry experience. Immediate prior to joining HuffPost,
Polly was director of media for British Red Cross during a time that included
the organisation’s largest emergency response in decades, as they
operationalised after the Manchester bombing, London Bridge and Finsbury Park
attacks and at Grenfell. Prior to her position at British Red Cross, Polly
was digital editor at The Guardian, where she led digital plans for the
Scottish referendum, the EU referendum and the 2015 election as well as the
live coverage of some of the biggest breaking stories in recent times. She
has a background as a news editor and reporter, having served as the
Guardian’s deputy national editor, Whitehall correspondent, education editor
and health correspondent.

Ashley Highfield

Ashley Highfield is CEO of Johnston Press plc, one of the largest local media
groups in the UK, and owner of the i newspaper. He has worked in high levels
in companies including Microsoft – where he was UK Managing Director
(Consumer & Online) – and the BBC, where as executive board director for New



Media & Technology, he was responsible for the development and launch of BBC
iPlayer. During his tenure there he oversaw a growth in the BBC’s online
presence from 3.5m to 17m users. In June 2015 Culture Secretary John
Whittingdale named Ashley as one the advisory board members tasked with
working on the renewal of the BBC’s Royal Charter, which led to the local
democracy reporter initiative. In October 2015 he was appointed Chairman of
the News Media Association for a two year period. He has previously served on
the boards of William Hill plc and the British Film Institute in non-
executive roles.

Douglas McCabe

Douglas is a leading expert in tech and publishing media. He analyses
supplier strategies and forecasts consumption, revenue and marketing
expenditure. He is a former director of Fish4, the online advertising portal,
and was director of sales development and market insights at Waterstones.
Douglas holds a degree from Stirling University.

Akshat Rathi

Akshat Rathi has worked for both established publications and new media
startups. He is a reporter for Quartz, covering science and energy, and
previously worked for The Economist and The Conversation. His work has also
been published in The Guardian, The Hindu, and Nature. He holds a doctorate
in chemistry from the University of Oxford.

Matt Rogerson

Matthew Rogerson is the Head of Public Policy at Guardian Media Group (GMG)
. Matthew joined GMG in 2013 following 5 years at Virgin Media, where he
worked on a range of issues, including responses to the Digital Britain
report, the Government’s Communications Review, and broadband policy.
Matthew’s work at GMG covers areas such as press freedom, media plurality,
digital advertising and brand safety, and the changing nature of digital
news. Before working in the private sector, Matthew worked as a
parliamentary researcher.

Mimi Turner

Mimi Turner is Founder of brand strategy consultancy Mimi Turner Associates
and has more than twenty years experience in print and digital publishing.
Mimi has been instrumental in growing some of the UK’s biggest digitally
disruptive media brands including the Lad Bible, GIVEMESPORT and Vice Media,
and has developed a deep understanding of millennial and Gen Z audiences. She
is a board advisor to TRUTH, the media agency using blockchain technology to
provide transparency in the advertising supply chain, and is an advisor to
online video platform Suggestv, which helps publishers build brand context
through video. Prior to transforming the Lad Bible, Mimi spent three years
working for Richard Desmond as Group Director of Communications of Express
Newspapers, Channel 5 and OK Magazine, and was also Sales and Marketing
Director of The Health Lottery. Mimi spent over a decade in journalism with
the Hollywood Reporter and began her career writing about science and



technology for the Sunday Times and the Times.

Stephen Woodford

Stephen was appointed CEO of the Advertising Association in September 2016.
Having held management roles in three agencies (Leo Burnett, WCRS/Engine and
DDB/adam&eveDDB), Stephen currently chairs youth marketing agency Livity, a
social purpose-driven business that seeks to transform young peoples’ lives,
especially from BAME backgrounds. He was recently Chairman of Lexis PR and a
founder and director of U, a challenger to conventional banks. Stephen is a
past President of NABS and serves on the board of the History of Advertising
Trust. He was IPA President (2003-05) where he led both their first ethnic
diversity initiative and transformed its professional qualifications for new
industry entrants, which over 15,000 people have now sat and passed.

Peter Wright

Peter Wright has been Editor Emeritus of Associated Newspapers, publishers of
the Daily Mail, Mail on Sunday, MailOnline and Metro, since 2012. He was
Editor of The Mail on Sunday 1998-2012. He is a member of the Independent
Press Standards Organisation (IPSO) Complaints Committee, and the News Media
Association Legal, Policy and Regulatory Affairs Committee. He is also a
member of the Thomson Reuters Founders Share Company Nominations Committee.
Previously he was a commissioner and later director of the Press Complaints
Commission (2008-14) and the Editors’ Code of Practice Committee (2004-8). He
sat on the Defence, Press and Broadcasting Advisory Committee Review
(2014-15).

The terms of reference can be found here.

Recent estimates suggest that current average annual revenue per digital
media user is only c.£15, compared to c.£124 per print media user: “UK
News Media: an engine of original news content and democracy – A study
on the economic contribution of the UK news media industry”, Deloitte,
December 2016.

An estimated two thirds of Local Authority Districts in the UK now not
served by a local daily newspaper: “Monopolising local news: Is there an
emerging local democratic deficit in the UK due to the decline of local
newspapers?”, Gordon Ramsay and Martin Moore Centre for the Study of
Media, Communication and Power, May 2016.

The review will not address politically motivated disinformation and
propaganda.

https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/687330/TERMS_OF_REFERENCE_-_THE_CAIRNCROSS_REVIEW.pdf
http://www.newsmediauk.org/write/MediaUploads/In%20the%20Spotlight/NMA%20Economic%20Report/Final_Report_News_Media_Economic_Impact_Study.pdf
http://www.newsmediauk.org/write/MediaUploads/In%20the%20Spotlight/NMA%20Economic%20Report/Final_Report_News_Media_Economic_Impact_Study.pdf
http://www.newsmediauk.org/write/MediaUploads/In%20the%20Spotlight/NMA%20Economic%20Report/Final_Report_News_Media_Economic_Impact_Study.pdf
http://www.newsmediauk.org/write/MediaUploads/In%20the%20Spotlight/NMA%20Economic%20Report/Final_Report_News_Media_Economic_Impact_Study.pdf
https://www.kcl.ac.uk/sspp/policy-institute/CMCP/local-news.pdf
https://www.kcl.ac.uk/sspp/policy-institute/CMCP/local-news.pdf
https://www.kcl.ac.uk/sspp/policy-institute/CMCP/local-news.pdf
https://www.kcl.ac.uk/sspp/policy-institute/CMCP/local-news.pdf


Government response: Statement on
former Ofcom board member

In the summer of 2016, Bill Emmott stepped down as chair of Ofcom’s Content
Board and as a non-executive director on the main Board, posts to which he
had been appointed in December 2015. The parties were unable to agree the
terms of Mr Emmott’s departure.

Appointments to Ofcom are the responsibility of the Secretary of State for
the Department for Digital, Culture, Media & Sport (DCMS). Mr Emmott
subsequently brought judicial review proceedings in the High Court against
the Secretary of State, challenging the decision as to how his appointment
should be formally brought to an end.

During the time that he was in post, Mr Emmott, a distinguished former Editor
of the Economist, brought substantial editorial and leadership experience to
both the Content Board and main Board.

The parties now recognise that his departure from the post reflected changed
circumstances since his recruitment and have agreed formal terms to resolve
the dispute between them.

The DCMS is grateful to Mr Emmott for his significant contribution and
commitment to Ofcom.

http://www.government-world.com/government-response-statement-on-former-ofcom-board-member/
http://www.government-world.com/government-response-statement-on-former-ofcom-board-member/

